## Oakland City Planning Commission

## **Policy & Procedures Committee**

STAFF REPORT

**April 19, 2017** 

**Discussion Item #1 Public Noticing** 

## BACKGROUND AND PURPOSE

Staff was asked by the Policies and Procedures Committee at their April 2015 meeting to explore the possibility of providing greater notice to the residents of Oakland, particularly to tenants near development sites. Also, the City Attorney's office has informed us that we need to provide notice to at least all property owners within our standard mailing radius, even when that radius crosses the City of Oakland's boundary. Currently, our regulations require two steps: A) the City shall provide written notice to all property owners within 300 feet of the outer boundaries of the subject property and B) the City shall cause a bright yellow 2'x3' sign to be placed on the site to provide additional notice of the project to tenants and other passer-bys. Currently, the City does not keep a database of apartments or their addresses and has no information on properties outside the City limits.

In reviewing this, the City has sought to determine how other jurisdictions address this question and found a good deal of variability. Some cities do not provide notice to tenants, citing similar limitations such as software. The City of San Jose for example, does notice tenants as well as homeowners, by using a commercial software program called MapInfo which is apparently effective at this. An initial check of this software shows it has promise but that it would also require the City to seek competitive bids and would need to go through our IT department.

The City of Berkeley appears to follow a different procedure. They do notice tenants but their process is more manual and labor intensive and involves staff visiting sites in the area to document the number and addresses of apartments. This approach may be workable in a city like Berkeley, which is smaller in both population and geography but we're concerned that this method would be too impactful on our staffing resources, particularly if we're going to continue to sustain the volume of permits we are currently receiving. However, this cost could be covered by revising permit application fees.

Another approach has also been tried lately, in response to a large project on the City's border. At this point, it was identified our technology did not enable us to provide notice across our jurisdictional boundary. The City asked the applicant to do the work on finding the correct addressing information and providing it to us to complete the mailing. We now require applicants to do this on all proposals where there are property owners in other jurisdictions who are within 300' of the mailing radius of a project. One solution to this topic might be to simply require our applicants to provide the mailing labels for each project that comes in. Currently they pay a fee of \$1,105.00 and we handle the rest of the process internally. The City sees pros and cons to this approach. It effectively externalizes a good deal of the labor involved in the production of mailings, although some of that time would come back to us as we'd have to QC the mailing submittal for accuracy.

In summary, the City has found broadly four different categories for public noticing of tenants and adjacent jurisdictions:

- A) Notice property owners only,
- B) Invest in software that can provide the required noticing,
- C) Manually identify tenant sites and properties in adjacent jurisdictions,
- D) Require project sponsor to provide the data.

From staff's perspective, options B and D would be the most advisable paths forward if we were to change the scope of our notification system from what exists today. Searching for a technological answer allows us to control the process, allows us to notify tenants as well as owners and tenants and should also allow us to provide notice across City borders as the systems are not concerned with data for just one jurisdiction. A drawback to this is the City would need to seek a competitive bid for software vendors offering this service and would need to work closely with our IT department, a separate agency within Oakland. This is doable but is also likely to be a slow process to implement. One other concern we must acknowledge is that by increasing the scope of our mailings, we're increasing the size of those mailings and impacting the ability of our personnel to work on other tasks. Our staffing levels are still recovering from the depths of the recession; we're still understaffed compared to that time period due to a cycle of retirements. Option D is also appealing as it should reduce the overall workload on our staff by shifting some of that labor onto our applicants. The PPC should bear in mind that when we say "overall workload" it means we'll be moving the workload from support staff who oversee all the aspects of the mailings, including identifying property owners who should receive notice, it will shift additional workload to the case planner who would be expected to perform a quality check on the labels themselves.

Today staff would like further feedback from the Policies and Procedures Committee on the methods outlined above as well as other techniques individual committee members might be aware of. City staff sees many benefits to expanding our public noticing in general and reaching a more complete set of our residents than we currently do. We recognize these benefits while being mindful of our human and technological limits; we will closely consider those factors before deciding on that course of action.

Prenared by

Robert D. Merkamp

Development Planning Manager

Approved for forwarding to the City Planning Commission:

Darin Ranelletti Interim Director

Department of Planning and Building